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Finance & General Purposes Committee
Held at Guildhall, Frankwell Quay, Shrewsbury
At 6.00pm on Monday 05 February 2018

PRESENT – Councillors A Mosley (Chairman), P Adams, Mrs H Fraser, P Gillam, I Jones, N Laurens, Ms J Mackenzie (part of the meeting), K Pardy (substituting for Mrs P Moseley), A Phillips and H Taylor.

IN ATTENDANCE – Helen Ball (Town Clerk), Gary Farmer (Operations Manager) & Rebecca Oliver (Committee Clerk), 9 Grant Applicants and 1 member of the press.

APOLOGIES – Apologies were received from Mrs P Moseley.

49/17	DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 

	Twin-hatted Councillors
	· All twin-hatted Town Councillors declared a personal interest in all matters relating to Shropshire Council

	Councillors P Gillam and H Taylor.
	· Declared a personal interest in agenda item 53.2 (b) as they are both members of the Shrewsbury Railway Heritage Trust.




50/17	MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

The Minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 08 January 2018 were submitted as circulated and read.

RESOLVED:

That the minutes of the Finance & General Purposes Committee meeting held on 08 January 2018 be approved and signed as a correct record.


51/17	MATTERS ARISING

	51.1	Hills Lane Toilets
The Town Clerk reported that discussions had taken place with colleagues at Shropshire Council regarding land opportunities around the Hills Lane toilets.  These discussions continue.  


52/17	MOUNT HOUSE, THE MOUNT

The Mayor sought the Committee’s support in setting up a Stakeholder Working Group to investigate the options for the future of Mount House, the birthplace and childhood home of Charles Darwin.  Various stakeholders are interested in preserving the historic interest of this property when it ceases to be used as an office within the next couple of years.  This includes the BID, University, Historic England, the Civic Society, Darwin International Centre of Compassion and others.  The Mayor felt the Town Council was in the best position to lead on such a project.

Members recognised the historic importance of the property, the need for greater awareness of Charles Darwin in Shrewsbury but also the potential financial implications and time commitments by Officers.  Members felt the house should not be considered in isolation but as part of a wider Darwin strategy.

The Town Clerk reported on investigations of ownership and listing of the building.  The state of the building is not known, feasibility studies need carrying out and specialisms brought in.

RECOMMENDED:

That the Town Council supports the setting up of a Working Group to gain a better understanding of the situation and consider possible suggestions going forward, for further discussion by the Town Council.  The Town Council makes no further commitment at this stage.


53/17	GRANTS

	53.1	Update on Community Grant Funds & Councillor Grant Funds
The Town Clerk reported current spend under the 2017/18 Community Grant Fund; there was £6,595 available for distribution.  

The current spend of Councillor Grant Funds to date is £1,876 out of a total budget of £12,750.


	53.2	Applications for Community Grants

(a) Shrewsbury & Oswestry Crucial Crew - requested £500 for the funding of workbooks for Crucial Crew sessions running 04 - 15 June 2018.  Alan Howells explained more about the Crucial Crew events which involve 20 organisations to include Police, Fire, Coastguard, Youth Service etc.  They raise awareness of a variety of dangers including drugs, alcohol, safety in the home etc. to over 1,500 children, from 50 schools.

RESOLVED:
That £250 be awarded to Shrewsbury & Oswestry Crucial Crew.


(b) Shrewsbury Railway Heritage Trust – requested £2,000 for the installation of toilet facilities at the building in Abbey Foregate.  Philip Davies, board member, explained their desires for the building to be more available to them.  The introduction of a usable toilet is crucial to community events being held there - the current toilet is unusable.

Mr Davies could not provide visitor numbers for the venue but explained how it has been ‘packed out’ with a variety of visitors including the Mary Webb Society and recent book sales have been a successful fundraiser.

Councillor Fraser was very supportive of this scheme and as Ward member offered to contribute from her Councillor Grant Fund.   

RESOLVED:

That £1000 be awarded to Shrewsbury Railway Heritage Trust.


(c) Shropshire Youth Theatre – requested £800 towards their 25th Anniversary Exhibition & Film event.  Maggie Love explained this event is led by the students who wish to hold an art exhibition, collection of memorabilia from past students and produce a high quality short film to be broadcast on YouTube.  

The event will be held at The Hive between September and October.  The Hive are donating the space for free and the event will be publicised through all social media platforms.

SYT would continue with their annual performing art events with ‘Much Ado About Nothing’ at Walker Theatre at the end of March and the Junior group are performing their first play in July of ‘Charlie and The Chocolate Factory’.  No workshops with school children are planned this year due to licencing challenges with removing children from school.  

RESOLVED:
That £500 be awarded to Shropshire Youth Theatre.


(d) Home Start – requested £2,000 towards a new scheme called “Something More” which supports families with children under 5 years.  Carol Brown explained this specific program which supports families to overcome barriers which prevent them accessing the community and widening their children’s experiences.  Such barriers could include severe mental health, low self-esteem, disability or illness.  For many, this service is a lifeline and will be targeting non-engaging families.  The scheme is run collaboratively with health professionals where many of the referrals come from.  

The service is dependent on local donations and grants and the current 3-year Heritage Lottery Grant is coming to an end and will not be renewed.  Without the funds, the service will continue to be delivered but at a different level.  

RESOLVED:

That £1,750 be awarded to Home Start ‘Something More’ scheme.


(e) Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival – requested £200 towards the festival’s 15th Celebration.

The Chairman of the Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival, Bill McCabe and volunteer Alison Patrick joined the meeting.  This year, the festival celebrates its 15th year and will consist of exhibitions and workshops for the whole community in the Square.  Adults and children alike will be able to participate in hands on activities, alongside professional cartoonists.  


RESOLVED:
That £100 be awarded to Shrewsbury Cartoon Festival.


(f) Signal – requested £1951.96 towards Tinnitus Support Groups.  Emma Wild and Catriona Nicholls explained more about tinnitus and how it affects 30% of the population.  The constant noise can lead to anxiety, depression and suicidal thoughts.  

This scheme to support people suffering from tinnitus with advice, empathy and equipment has been run by a volunteer since 2013.  With increasing calls they cannot meet the demand or evolve the service and promote it as is needed.  

If awarded the funds from STC would act as a springboard and by increasing the membership, Signal hope to be self-sufficient in subsequent years.

Members supported the work of Signal and awarded funds of £1,750 towards their project.

RESOLVED:
That £1,750 be awarded to Signal.


(g) The Hive – requested £2,000 to replace the cash register and air-conditioning units at The Hive.  There was no representative from The Hive present.   

RESOLVED:
That £750 be awarded to The Hive for the replacement of a cash register.


All grant applicants left the meeting whilst their applications were considered and only returned to hear the Committee’s final decisions.  The press also left the meeting.


	53.3  	Grant Funding Programme for 2018/19 Financial Year

The Councillor Grant Funds can be rolled over for one year but members unanimously agreed that if the funds are not spent in year two, the monies will be transferred into the Community Grant Fund budget.  The Town Clerk agreed to circulate the terms and conditions for grants and rules for allocating them.

RECOMMENDED:

i) That the Town Clerk circulates further information about Grants.

ii)   That Councillor Grant Funds be transferred to the Community Grant Fund budget if not spent for two consecutive years.
54/17	PAYMENTS
Prior to the meeting, the Responsible Finance Officer circulated the Schedule of Payments for the period 1 December 2017 – 31 January 2018.  No comments were received.

RECOMMENDED:

That the schedule of payments passed for payment for the period 1 December 2017 – 31 January 2018 be approved.

55/17	QUARTER 3 MANAGEMENT ACCOUNTS

The Town Clerk presented the Statement of Accounts for Quarter 3 of the 2017/18 financial year and the Balance Sheet as at 31 December 2017.  

She reported that overall there are no concerns with the finances of the Council.  With the Income & Expenditure compared to the budget there is an overall positive variance of £643,877.  When comparing the third quarter to that of the previous year there is an overall positive variance of £516,477.  The majority of variances were due to the seasonal nature of some budget lines.

RECOMMENDED:

i) That the Quarter 3 Management Accounts be accepted and approved.

ii)   That the recommendations in the Statement of Accounts report be noted.


56/17	RISK MANAGEMENT

The Town Clerk reported that as part of the Accounts & Audit Regulations the Town Council is annually required to conduct an assessment of Risk.  A number of staff are involved in this process.  The Risk Assessment had recently been completed ahead of the preparation of the Annual Return and highlighted no significant risks.  Vandalism and associated damage are the biggest risk factors but plans for reactive maintenance, with Team Shrewsbury’s support are in place as controls.

Councillor Philips talked about alternative software that measured the risks against scenarios which can reveal extra weaknesses.  The Town Clerk agreed to look at alternatives.

RESOLVED:

i) That the existing Risk Management Strategy be re-affirmed

ii)  	That the existing Counter-Fraud & Corruption Strategy be re-affirmed

iii) 	That members note the updating of all Risk Assessments

Councillor Mrs H Fraser left the meeting.



57/17	GENERAL DATA PROTECTION REGULATION (GDPR)

The Town Clerk explained about a new Data Protection Act that will come into effect on 25 May 2018 replacing the 1998 Act.  The new regulations accommodate the new digital age and there are 12 main requirements:

1. Raise awareness and impact
2. Document what information is held
3. Review the privacy notices
4. Check the procedures and information surrounding individual’s rights
5. Update the procedures on how to handle requests within the new timescales
6. Identify the lawful basis for processing activity
7. Review how to seek records and manage consent
8. Put systems into place to verify individual’s ages and obtain parental consent where necessary
9. Ensure the right procedures are in place to detect, report and investigate personal data breaches
10. Undertake data protection impact assessments
11. Designate a Data Protection Officer
12. Endure data is stored within the EC

Town Council Officers have already begun work by:

· Conducting a data audit to discover what personal information we hold, where it is held and why we hold it.
· Reviewing the Document Retention Policy
· Clarifying what is held on external servers, and where they are situated
· Reviewing privacy policies
· Re-drafting all forms for GDPR compliance 

NALC and SLCC are working on a toolkit and have advised to hold off making decisions until the legislation has been passed. 

The legislation states that all public authorities must appoint a Data Protection Officer and this is the main issue to overcome initially.  The determination of public authorities is defined nationally and the government have chosen to use the Freedom of Information Act 2000 which includes Parish Councils and Public meetings.  The appointed person for this role is appointed based on professional qualities and expert knowledge of data protection law and practices.  It can be an Officer fulfilling other tasks but those tasks and duties cannot result in a conflict of interests.

The guidance is very ‘grey’ with NALC, SLCC and LCAS all giving different guidance.

The DPO cannot hold a position within the organisation that leads him or her to determine the purposes and means of the processing of personal data.

Therefore, the options for Shrewsbury Town Council are:

· To contract it out - the Town Clerk received a quote of £3000 per annum.
· For the Town Clerk to sign off another Council’s papers in return for their Town Clerk signing off ours - discussions have already taken place the Town Clerk of Oswestry to look at a reciprocal arrangement.
· To appoint a DPO and then offer the service out to other councils.
· To consider other organisations offering the service - NALC are looking into providing a National DPO service, Shropshire Council have confirmed they cannot provide this service and Telford & Wrekin Council can but will only do so for their own Councils.

The training, which the Town Clerk will have to complete whether or not she becomes a DPO, costs £1,700 for a 4-day accredited course.  

Members’ preference was to appoint the Town Clerk as the DPO to sign off Oswestry’s records and for David Preston to sign of Shrewsbury’s.

RESOLVED:

(i)	That the update into the General Data Protection Regulations and its impact on the Town Council be noted;

(ii)	That the Town Clerk pursues the possibility entering into reciprocal arrangements for DPO services;

(iii)	That the Town Clerk makes provision for whatever training is required to facilitate the Town Council discharging its obligations within the pending legislation.


58/17	SHROPSHIRE COUNCIL BUDGET CONSULTATION
	
The Town Council has been consulted on Shropshire Council Budget which closes on 21 February 2018.  Members wished to add the following main points:

· The Town Council continues to object to the changes to the Council Tax Support System citing the effect this will have on local residents;
· The Town Council was vehemently opposed to the parking charges proposals and despite the fact that these have been revised it is the view of the Town Council these are too high and have the potential of having a negative effect on the town;
· The Town Council is fearful of the unknown impact of removing £5 million from Highway Maintenance budget, 
· The Town Council is concerned about the reduction of £1.5 million from additional revenue affecting waste collection and how this will impact on the environment and street scene.  In addition, the Town Council would also like to see the policy on fly-tipping improved as this issue is becoming more frequent,
· With regards to the recent purchase of the Shopping Centres, members expressed their hope that Shrewsbury Town Council will be involved in consultations regarding their regeneration and redesign.  They also request that any plans be considered in the context of the Big Town Plan.

RESOLVED:

That the above comments be sent to Shropshire Council is response to their consultation on Shropshire Council’s budget 2018-19.
